
ITEM #: 24 

DATE: 08-22-23 

DEPT: P&H 

  
COUNCIL ACTION FORM 

 
SUBJECT: SPECULATIVE BUILDING AMENDMENT TO THE NORTH DAYTON 

INDUSTRIAL PARK DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT  
 
BACKGROUND: 
 
On July 25th, 2023, the City Council directed staff to draft an amendment to the North 
Dayton Avenue Industrial Park Development Agreement in response to a letter from 
Chuck Winkleblack representing Dayton Avenue Development LLC. In the letter Mr. 
Winkleblack explained that Dayton Avenue Development LLC needed additional time to 
construct the first required Speculative Building and that the building would not be 
constructed by the current deadline of November 30th, 2023. A penalty of $15,000 is due 
if the building is delayed. The request is to extend the deadline to May 1st, 2024. 
 
Mr. Winkleblack has indicated he should have no issue meeting the proposed May 1st, 
2024 deadline. He further stated that delays in the federal environmental approval 
process led to the subdivision infrastructure getting started later than anticipated. This 
delay means that the first speculative building cannot be constructed and connected to 
City infrastructure as soon as initially planned. 
 
City staff has drafted an amendment to the Development Agreement changing the 
deadline of construction of the first speculative building from November 30th, 2023 to May 
1st, 2024. The draft Development Agreement Amendment is attached and has been 
agreed to and signed by all of the covenant members of the North Dayton Industrial Park.  
 
ALTERNATIVES:  
 

1. Approve the attached amendments to the North Dayton Avenue Industrial Park 
Development Agreement. 

 
2. Decline to approve the proposed amendment. 
 

CITY MANAGER’S RECOMMENDED ACTION: 
 
The developer was provided a TIF incentive for development of the subdivision and for a 
commitment to construct a minimum of one speculative building. The developer was 
unable to construct the first speculative building in a timely manner due to a delay in the 
Army Corps of Engineers issuing the necessary permits to proceed.  Staff and the 
developer are comfortable and confident that the first Speculative Building will be 
constructed as required no later than May 1st, 2024.  No other terms of the agreement will 
be amended. Therefore, it is the recommendation of the City Manager that the City 
Council approve Alternative #1.  



 

 

  



 



 



 



 


